
Iam a mother of four children ranging in age
from two to sixteen years.  The one aspect of
parenting that continues to amaze me is the in-

credible number of different hats that I have to
juggle every single day.   One minute I’m consult-
ing on a project requiring the use of a miniature
pumpkin and a shoebox with the goal of produc-
ing a tiny float with a safari theme.  The next
minute I’m on the phone selling magazines for a
school fundraiser.  A few minutes later, I’m trying
to give a bath to a toddler who loves to splash but
hates to wear ear plugs.  

There’s always a lot to do and not enough time to
do it in.  You learn to prioritize.  Soccer games are
more important than clean kitchen floors.  You
also learn to be efficient.  You can clean the bath-
room and give the third grader a spelling test while
the toddler drives boats in the tub.    

This last weekend, in addition to everything else I
was doing, I was trying to mull over what I would
say in this article.  I was struck by the similarities
between my life as a parent and my life as small in-
surance company actuary.  

Small company actuaries wear a lot of hats and
they need to perform a mind boggling array of du-
ties with limited resources.  There’s always a lot to
do and not enough time to do it in.  You learn to
prioritize.  You also learn to be efficient.  While the
general issues that we face are the same as those
faced by actuaries industry-wide, we do have our
own special concerns.  

Over the past year, the Smaller Insurance
Company Section Council has attempted to ad-
dress the special concerns of our members.  We
have sponsored and co-sponsored a number of dif-
ferent sessions at the Spring and Annual meetings,
covering topics we felt would benefit our mem-
bers.  We held an interactive forum at the
Valuation Actuary Symposium.  This has become
an annual event, allowing participants a chance to
hear what other smaller insurance company actu-
aries have to say on a variety of current issues.   We
are also planning a web cast for next spring, tenta-
tively titled, “How to do Asset Adequacy
Analysis.”  Upon discovering that a significant mi-
nority of our section members list 

their primary area of practice as health, we sent 
out a survey in an attempt to learn what issues
were of concern to these members.  Finally, we
are looking for the correct balance between using
blast emails and this newsletter, small talk, as
methods for distributing timely versus compre-
hensive information to the section.

One of the keys to an effective section is the inter-
action between the section council and section
members.  The Smaller Insurance Company
Section Council works hard to identify emerging
issues that we feel need to be addressed.  I urge any
section member, with ideas on topics we should be
considering or issues we should be addressing, to
contact any of the council members.

I am happy to announce the three new members of
the section council: Don Hagen of Shelter
Insurance Companies, Terry Long of Lewis and
Ellis, and Phil Velazquez of General Cologne Re.  I
believe the council, and therefore, the section, will
benefit from their fresh perspective.  Incoming
council chairperson, Pete Hitchcock, has a great
group of people to work with over the next year.

I would also like to thank retiring council mem-
bers, John Gately and Jim Van Elsen, for their
work on the council over the last three years.

This is also my last year on the council.  The last
three years have gone by in a flash.  I’ve enjoyed the
experience, I’ve met a lot of wonderful people and
I’ve learned a lot.  Hopefully, I’ve also contributed,
in some small way, to making the juggling task of
my fellow small insurance company actuaries a lit-
tle easier. n
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Introduction: Over the past several years, in reading
general literature of our industry, particularly the
National Underwriter, I have noted there have been
several interesting marketing developments:direct
marketing, including telemarketing and direct mail,
insurance sales through banks and brokerage houses,
worksite marketing and rapid underwriting and issue
technologies. Some companies are actively trying new
approaches to increase sales and cut costs.   

Although we like to view smaller companies
as being in the position to adopt new 
approaches and make changes quickly, a lot

of the support for the above developments has been
from larger companies or groups.  We need to pay
attention to developments to see if we can reposi-
tion ourselves advantageously.  Some of the newer
underwriting tools which save money and decrease
turnaround time seem attractive. 

For those companies, considering more effective
ways to sell in the middle market, there is an inter-
esting book published by Actex, which serves as an
introduction and which explains some of the math-
ematics of the improved productivity.  This is
“Insurance Coverage for ALL!...,”by Maria
Thomson, FSA,  MAAA (mthomson@tmsolution-
sinc.com).  She wrote an article a year and a half ago
for Small Talk , outlining some of the material which
went into this book, which was just published this
year.  

Book:
I shall review this book in sequential order of the
seven chapters.   Chapter One, Overview, deals with
the obvious observation that many insurers are
chasing the affluent.    This has resulted in a lesser
percentage of the public covered and higher face
amounts.   Higher face amounts are generally sold to
the more affluent and they require more underwrit-
ing.  This is expensive and often results in very slow
underwriting and issue time, about six weeks on av-
erage.   A consequence is about a 20% fallout (not
getting issued due to not taken and declines or in-
completes).   Chapter Two, Feeling the Heat, gives
some historical perspective on the decline in both
life and health insurance among the middle and
lower income populations.  

Chapter Three, New Ways of Pushing the Product,
should be something members of the nontradition-
al marketing section are quite familiar with.  This
chapter discusses the broad gamut of telemarketing,
newspaper ads, group sponsorships, Internet,
workplace and sharing customers with non-insur-
ance companies (that is, cross selling from, say, a
banks customer list).   The underlying rationale
seems to be the attempt to get into the middle in-
come market without the high distribution costs of
an agent selling.   
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Chapter Four deals with Rapid Assessment and Delivery
(RAD), that is, quick turnaround time.  Traditional under-
writing uses an (APS) Attending Physician Statement.
This seems to be the major cause of the underwriting slow-
down.   This chapter discusses alternative underwriting
data sources that can be rapidly accessed.   The author
points out that quick turnaround leads to less handling,
and thus cheaper costs, as well as reduced fallout rates.        

Chapter Five, Product Construction-Simply, contains an
analysis of not only the life market but also disability in-
come and medical markets.  It also  provides a demonstra-
tion of how reduced acquisition costs (due to modified
underwriting and instant issue) can offset a higher mortal-
ity cost that may result.    

The final two chapters deal with evolving selling patterns,
customer relations management and the bank market.
The author has examined this market in Great Britain and 

seen that it is more sophisticated than that in the United
States.  This does not bode well for smaller companies be-
cause it may mean that the United States bank market will
figure out ways to improve.  Since the larger banks deal
with larger life companies, this might adversely affect the
smaller ones.   But in the future, perhaps, regional banks
will merge with smaller insurers.   

Of course, if the smaller companies get on the ball with im-
proving underwriting practices, they may carve out
enough market share to survive.  Perhaps regional banks
will prefer dealing with the smaller companies.  They tra-
ditionally have greater initiative for making changes.   If
your company decides to investigate these changes, this
book provides a basic background.            

James R. Thompson, FSA, MAAA, is an actuary and consult-
ant at Central Actuarial Associates in Crystal Lake,  IL and is
editor of small talk newsletter.  He can be reached at
jimthompson@ameritech.net.  n
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Senator Hollings (D-S.C.) recently introduced
the Insurance Consumer Protection Act of
2003.  This act would make the Federal

Insurance Commission the only regulator for inter-
state insurers. The  Commission would be responsi-
ble for:

• Licensing and Standards for the Insurance 
Industry

• Regulation of Rates and Policies

• Annual Examinations and Solvency 
Review

• Investigation of Market Conduct

• Establishment of Accounting Standards

The industry is not supportive of Senator Hollings’
bill, and the bill is not expected to be enacted in
the near future.  So why should we care?  

The reason is that discussion on this federal char-
ter has been increasing over the last several years.

While this bill may not go anywhere, other efforts
may bear more fruit in the future.  This discussion
is only going on because there is a perceived need
for reform in the current state-based regulatory sys-
tem.  

On the positive side, a federal system could elim-
inate the need to deal with onerous rules that have
been adopted by certain states.  It would eliminate
the need to track state variations in laws; presum-
ably, there would be only one set of rules.  On the
negative side, the one set of rules might represent
poor regulation; if this set is difficult to deal with,
the industry might pine for the “good old days” of
state regulation.  Also, a federal system could lead
to dual regulation, if the federal regulations over-
lay the state regulations —this may be the worst
case scenario!

It is also possible that this could be very bad news
for small companies.  Variable products are feder-
ally regulated already due to SEC requirements;
the result has been that it is expensive for small
companies to do this on their own.  In the extreme,
small companies could go the way of state char-

tered banks.  This could be a problem with Senator
Hollings’ bill since it doesn’t give companies the
option to remain state-regulated.  Small compa-
nies should consider getting involved in this dis-
cussion soon.  

A critical issue in any federal system is scope.  If
all regulatory functions are handled on a federal
basis, one result is obtained.  However, if the fed-
eral system is more limited, a very different result
could occur.  For example, if the federal system was
focused on coming up with a uniform (probably
GAAP) accounting basis, but left other regulato-
ry functions to the states, the impact on all com-
panies (small and large) might be similar.  

We can look forward to watching this develop over
the next several years.  

Mark C. Rowley, FSA, MAAA is a Consulting
Actuary with Van Elsen Consulting, Inc.  He can be
reached at 515.276.8565 and mark@veconsult-
ing.com. n

Federal Regulation of
Insurance?
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Last November, I wrote an article for Small
Talk describing why Section 7 opinions
were on their way out.  The reason given

was that the new Actuarial Opinion and
Memorandum (AOMR) regulation had been
passed by the National Association of Insurance
Commissioners (NAIC) and that it was expected
to pass in many states in 2003 and 2004.  As it
turns out this was a poor forecast since as I write
this only the Florida Department of Financial
Services has passed the regulation.  Much of this
is due to the AOMR receiving low priority by
busy state insurance departments.  However,
some of it is also due to state insurance depart-
ments (and the industry) being dissatisfied by the
alternate actuarial opinions proposed.  Note that
Florida’s version excluded the alternate opinions.
These alternate opinions were designed to assist
appointed actuaries in dealing with state varia-
tions in valuation laws.  

At first glance, it might appear that the only
thing to report along the lines of Section 7 is
that nothing much has happened.  Only one
state has passed the regulation, which can’t pos-
sibly have much of an impact, right?  On the
contrary, what it means is that every company
licensed to do business in the state of Florida
must do a Section 8 opinion for year-end 2003
and annually, thereafter.  Florida passed the law
effective for all valuation dates after Jan. 23,
2003.  Kerry Krantz, Valuation Actuary for
Florida, confirmed my understanding of this in
a recent e-mail.  Also, Kerry recently made the
following information available on the SOA gen-
eral interest web board, for anyone interested in
reading Florida’s regulation.      

Florida Administrative Code
rule 4-138, part III, is avail-

able on the internet at
http://fac.dos.state.fl.us/.
Click Chapter 4—DEPARTMENT OF IN-
SURANCE http://fac.dos.state.fl.
us/faconline/chapter04.pdf.
Then click D4-138.040 to get to the
beginning of PART III ACTUARIAL
OPINION AND MEMORANDUM.

According to Kerry, the “Scope” section of the
regulation (4-138.041), paragraphs one and
two, makes it clear that the regulation is effec-
tive for 12/31/03 valuations.

For all practical purposes, it appears that Section
7 opinions have gone for companies licensed in
Florida.  While a Section 7 opinion could be
filed in other states, it probably makes sense to
file a Section 8 opinion everywhere, as long as
the work is being done.  There are RBC (C-3
factors) and potentially rating agency advantages
to filing a Section 8.  Of course it also means
that companies need to determine quickly what
resources are available to do the asset adequacy
analysis (usually cash flow testing) required as
part of Section 8 opinions.  It is also important
to keep in mind that efforts prior to year-end
reduce the effort needed in January and
February.            

So are non-Florida small companies off the
hook?  Perhaps they are, for now.  But there are
other ways regulators can require Section 8 opin-
ions other than the new AOMR.  For several
years, companies using X-factors as part of their
compliance with XXX have been required to do
a Section 8.  Also, if you read the fine print of
the 2001 CSO regulation, you will find that
Section 8 opinions (asset adequacy analysis) are
required for any company that values any of their
business using the new mortality table.  This
will impact many companies for year-end 2004.  
For some companies, asset adequacy analysis will
be so expensive it may be worth doing all the
things necessary (no business in Florida, no X-
factors, and no 2001 CSO) to avoid it.  This
may work for a small number of companies.
2001 CSO is just a minimum valuation stan-
dard, so if 1980 CSO produces higher reserves,
it can still be used.  However, this will be diffi-
cult, since products will become uncompetitive.
In the long run, since the 2001 CSO will be-
come the tax table, these products would need
1980 CSO reserves & cash values and 2001 CSO
tax reserves and guideline premiums.  

Mark C. Rowley is a consulting actuary with Van
Elsen Consulting, Inc. He can be reached at
515.276.8565 and mark@veconsulting.com. n

Section 7 Update
by Mark C. Rowley

For all practical purposes, it appears 
that Section 7 opinions have gone for 
companies licensed in Florida.
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R590-223-2. Purpose.The purpose of this rule is to recog-nize, permit and pre-scribe the use of the2001 CommissionersStandard Ordinary (CSO)Mortality Table in ac-cordance with Sections31A-17-504, 31A-22-408and R590-198-5. 
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The 2001 CSO mortality table was adopt-
ed by the National Association of
Insurance Commissioners (NAIC) in

December 2002. As of August 2003, three states
(Texas, Oklahoma and Utah) had adopted the
table, and a number of other states plan on adopt-
ing  by January 1, 2004. 2001 CSO will have a
significant impact on life insurance, affecting not
only statutory reserves and non-forfeiture values,
but also tax reserves, Section 7702 guideline pre-
miums and universal life cost of insurance rates.
However, there is one element of the table that
may have a greater impact on small companies
than large companies. This article touches on this
specific issue.

One of the requirements that must be met to
utilize the 2001 CSO table is that an asset ade-
quacy opinion must be filed. This requirement
was put into the regulation introducing the table
to address certain concerns that regulators have
regarding use of the 2001 CSO mortality table
for statutory reserves. Specifically, regulators
were concerned that the table was based on fully
underwritten standard ordinary individual life
insurance experience only, but that it could be
utilized to set statutory reserves for business that
was issued utilizing underwriting that was more
lenient than full underwriting. The two exam-
ples raised, most often by regulators, were sim-
plified issue and guaranteed issue life insurance
products. Many small life insurers have signifi-
cant portfolios of simplified issue or guaranteed
issue life insurance (e.g., pre-need life insurance
or funeral products).

Often, small life insurers in these markets have
not been required to conduct asset adequacy

analysis given their size. Even with AOMR (see
Mark Rowley’s article on “Impact of AOMR”),
some of these companies may not be required
to conduct asset adequacy analysis. The re-
quirement to conduct asset adequacy analysis
raises two primary concerns for small life in-
surers:

• What kind of model is the organization 
going to need to conduct asset adequacy 
analysis?

• Will moderately adverse mortality as-
sumptions (used in asset adequacy analy-
sis) be significantly worse than 2001 CSO
and lead to additional reserves that are 
not tax deductible?

To date, there is not a clear answer to these is-
sues. ASOP No. 22 references a number of dif-
ferent types of analyses that can be utilized to
satisfy asset adequacy analysis. The choice of
analysis must be appropriate to support the asset
adequacy opinion. With respect to mortality
being greater than 2001 CSO for some lines of
business, this is not a new issue. In today’s en-
vironment, there are some lines of business with
expected mortality even greater than 1980 CSO.
Two regulatory solutions that have been sug-
gested during discussions of this issue are the
creation of a simplified issue mortality table, and
treating the simplified issue/guaranteed issue
business as substandard. These solutions face
challenges and little work has been done to date
to make these suggestions a feasible solution to
the issue.

For companies in this position, there are cur-

rently two primary methods to address the issue
today:
• Do nothing: Although 2001 CSO has been

adopted in a few states, a company does 
not have to utilize 2001 CSO for statuto-
ry purposes until 2009. In the interim, per-
haps a feasible solution will be put forth 
by the industry.

• Develop asset adequacy models: Develop 
reasonable asset adequacy models to see 
if moving to 2001 CSO results in addi-
tional reserves due to asset adequacy test
ing. It should be noted that persistency 
and realistic interest rates are also utilized
in asset adequacy testing, and could some
what off set the impact of higher than 
2001 CSO mortality. Although addition-
al reserves may be necessary, the benefit 
of a reduction in basic reserves due to 
2001 CSO may outweigh the cost of ad-
ditional asset adequacy reserves.

In the end, this is a key issue that small com-
panies should consider when determining
whether or not they should utilize 2001 CSO
for statutory reserves.n

2001 CSO  and  The
Small Company—
More  Effort Than You
Might Think
by Mike Taht

Mike Taht can be reached
at tahtm@towers.com
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The Future of Health

Actuaries

by Kara  CLark

What do you want to be doing in five or
ten years?  Some people have tired of
hearing and answering that ques-

tion, but it’s a critical one to ask as we consider the
professional outlook for health actuaries.  To that
end, the members of the SOA’s Health Benefit
Systems Practice Advancement Committee and
Health Section Council have recently been ex-
changing thoughts around a series of questions
related to the roles health actuaries should be able
to assume in the future.  A summary of that dis-
cussion follows.

Health actuaries should be able to maintain a
position in more traditional roles, including plan
and product design, pricing, valuation and fi-
nancial management for insurance companies,
managed care organizations and employee ben-
efit plans.  We should also be able and looking
to expand our position into areas of manage-
ment and strategy, including long range plan-
ning and modeling.

Integrating our expertise with those from clin-
ical backgrounds will be critical in expanding
our roles to include data mining and analysis to
understand patterns of care and to demonstrate
how and why health care is delivered different-
ly in different areas and under various circum-
stances.  Health actuaries cannot and should not
replace the professional judgment of those ac-
tually providing healthcare, but we can provide
an understanding of how financial issues and
risk (including risk related to access and quali-
ty) are impacted by treatment patterns.  We can
work alongside other professionals in designing
reimbursement programs that appropriately
complement medical management processess,
and therefore, serve to benefit a collective group
of stakeholders.

Health actuaries should also be looking to as-
sume a greater role, not only in the technical as-
pect of risk measurement, but also as business
managers and advisors in the areas of risk iden-
tification, evaluation and management.  Our ap-
proach needs to become more proactive and our
viewpoint more holistic, so we can add value to
our clients, not only through our skills in risk
management and mitigation, but also in risk
capitalization.  There are opportunities for us
under the umbrella of enterprise risk manage-
ment, including roles as chief risk officers.

We should also be able to expand our roles in
many of these areas relative to the clients we
serve—moving from the more traditional
“payer” or “sponsor” side to include providers,
patients, research organizations and communi-
ties, as well.  Our ability to translate risk theo-
ries into practical applications should also
position us to be able to assume a greater strate-
gic role in the policy community, by working
with other disciplines to develop policy rather
than limiting ourselves to evaluating the policy
proposals others have defined.  We can also play
a role in evaluating the long-term implications
of “environmental influences” and in modeling
the uncertain impact of these influences on our
society and its economy.

To create these roles, we will need to consider
potential partners as well as our competition,
how we want to position actuaries in the mar-
ketplace and what specific tactics we need to un-
dertake to move us in the right direction.  Your
perspective on any of these issues is valuable and
we encourage you to share it via a Health Section
listserve, with a member of the Health Section
Council or Health Benefit Systems Practice
Advancement Committee (rosters can be found
on the SOA Web site), or with Kara Clark, SOA
health staff fellow.n

—moving from the more traditional
“payer” or “sponsor” side to include
providers, patients, research organ-
izations and communities as well.

Kara Clark FSA, MAAA is the
SOA health staff fellow 

and she can be reached 
at 847.706.3576 or at

kclark @ soa.org



November  2003 • Small Talk • 7

Issue 21

Intoduction: Many smaller life companies sell a
mixture of permanent life and fixed annuity poli-
cies.  Some are trying to sell life insurance but have
kept a traditional annuity around and not paid
that much attention to the pricing. Suddenly in
the past year, money is pouring in, almost without
asking for it.  Was it considered an unexpected bit
of good news?  The reason lies in the other market
places.  The past two years have seen some surpris-
ing shocks by the Federal Reserve, which lowered
interest rates to levels not seen for decades.  The
high returns in the stock market a few years ago
have been replaced with lowered stock prices as well
as low yields in the bond market.  Furthermore the
interest available on bank CDs has dropped to
practically nothing for the short term.   

Many stock life insurance companies,
which are active in the deferred annu-
ity market place, do regular pricing

studies and keep track of their own investments
and the competition.  Their rates for interest
guarantees on new SPDAs are often below 4 per-
cent. Some stock companies sell CD annuities
which have a short guarantee of 1-5 years, after
which the annuity renews.   In the last year, the
typical one year CD annuity has dropped its in-
terest rate from about 3.25 to 0.5 percent and its
5 year guarantee from 4.25 to 3.25 percent!
Overall fixed annuities have gone from 5.25 per-
cent to 4 percent.

Comparison Between CD 
Annuities and Traditional Portfolio
Priced Annuities
Traditional annuities are relatively simple.  There
is a back-end surrender charge lasting five to ten
years, and the credited rate is based on the

Company’s overall portfolio regardless of
whether the money is a new policy or in-force
policy.  Sometimes, there is a first year bonus.   
An annuity more commonly found in the bro-
kerage market is called a CD annuity.   This has
a level interest guarantee for as long as there is
a surrender charge.  Then the contract renews,
and the guarantee is the same as if the contract
had been purchased for the first time.  Sometimes
different interest guarantees are offered, say one,
three, five and seven years.   The surrender charge
for each guarantee disappears at the end of the
guarantee.   Naturally the shorter guarantees
have lower interest rates.   Because this was such
a popular contract type, the lowered interest rates
caused the interest guarantees to drop way below
3 percent for the shorter terms. 

This is what triggered the crisis in deferred an-
nuity pricing and one reason why the regulators
acted twice to change the annuity nonforfeiture
law.   The other concern was that companies
with flexi annuities in effect were creating an
option for policyholders to put money to the
company at guarantees which they could not af-
ford to cover, perhaps so high that they could
not even earn that much!   This year I have en-
countered companies which had a 4 percent,
and even a 4.5 percent, contract guarantee, but
many are changing to the 3 percent.  

New SNFL
Because of this crisis, the National Association
of Insurance Commissioners (NAIC)  created a
temporary fix by allowing an interest rate of 1.5
percent but this had a sunset date, which varied
from state to state when they adopted it, as many
did. This year they passed the revision to the

Standard Nonforfeiture Law for Individual
Deferred Annuities.   The heart of this is the in-
dexing of the guaranteed interest rate.  It is
capped at 3 percent and given a floor of 1 per-
cent.  It is indexed to a five  year maturity treas-
ury rate less 1.25 percent.    

There is a redetermination process.  After the
initial period, the interest rate can be redeter-
mined based on a more current value for the five
year maturity treasury.  The purpose of this is
to allow CD annuities to reflect current condi-
tions.   If a company  offers a conventional an-
nuity, it can let the initial period run until
maturity, and effectively, forego the redetermi-
nation. 

The consequence of this is that, if we continue
in a low interest environment, the guarantee can
be kept lower, and there will be a profitable pric-
ing spread between the earned rate and the guar-
antee.  The lower guarantee will not be hard to
sell since it will only occur in an environment
where rates are low. Thus comparatively speak-
ing it will be reasonable.   We do not want com-
panies to have too tight a pricing spread between
the earned rate and the guarantee; otherwise,
they will go bankrupt.  If interest rates move
back up, the index will move up and will be
capped at 3 percent.     

I attended many of the conference calls where
this was discussed.  I noted the enthusiasm for
passing it.   Once it passed the NAIC, state adop-
tions have been following fairly quickly.   Nine
states have adopted it with effective dates in
2003, including Connecticut, Iowa, Minnesota
and Texas.  North Dakota’s effective date is

Deferred Annuities:

A Tiger by the Tail

by James R. Thompson
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in 2005, and that for Oregon is 2004.  Five more states
are planning to adopt, including Wisconsin and
Massachusetts.   About three dozen states have the 1.5%
minimum or something similar.   A significant state not
planning to adopt either law is Florida, which contains a
lot of older people, who are prime candidates for buying
annuities.  

Both the financial management and marketing sides of a
company should be following this.  If there is a trend to-
wards the 1.5 percent guarantee, you need not maintain
a higher one.  If there is a trend towards the indexed rate,
you will have to learn how to monitor the treasury rate
and the competition to keep your guarantee legal and com-
petitive.  

Actuarial, Investment and Marketing 
Another problem is determining the crediting rate.   You
want to have a rate which will keep your current policy-
holders happy, attract new ones and still not lose money.
Although first year bonus rates are popular, ultimately you
must still make money from the spread between earned
and credited.   You are probably finding that new invest-
ments earn less than your current portfolio.   

Does that mean that your new policyholders will get less
than your current policyholders?   Many smaller comp-
nies do not do this.   But if you credit both the same while
new investments are earning less, the new policies will
cause an overall lowering of the earned rate and hence the
credited rate.  Do you really want all this new business?
Yet, the crediting rates on your in force policies are look-
ing generous in the market now and are likely to retain
policyholders.  

There is a temptation to invest in longer maturity bonds
since they generally have higher yields.   This poses a dan-
ger if the interest climate should suddenly turn upward.
Then, even the long bonds would not keep up with cur-

rent new money yields and your portfolio rate would be-
come non-competitive.  Policies would lapse and you
would lose because the sale of the bonds backing them
would be worth less in the rising interest environment.
What to do?   It seems you are between a rock and a hard
place.  The new annuity sales are a tiger by the tail!  You
must seek a balance and study your investment approach.   

Another strategy is to balance your annuity sales with life
sales.   Perhaps you should consider restricting new an-
nuity money or selling more permanent life products.
Should you  shut off all annuity sales, or should they be
restricted to be some proportion to life premium?
Management and the field should have a common un-
derstanding of any steps taken.  

Conclusions
Many brokerage-oriented insurance companies have been
managing annuity money for years through up and down
interest environments.  They continue to do so.  Our aging
public continues to look for places to put their retirement
savings, both for qualified money like IRAs and non-
qualified.  If the smaller and less sophisticated companies
are going to continue accepting annuity money, the an-
nuity line cannot be left on the back shelf to manage it-
self. Management must decide to spend time
understanding and monitoring investments, regulatory de-
velopments and pricing spreads.        

James R. Thompson, FSA, MAAA, is an actuarial consult-
ant working in Crystal Lake, IL.  His email address is
jimthompson@ameritech.net.n   
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Smaller Insurance
Companies and
Long-Term Care
Insurance

by Tony Proulx

Since the introduction of Long-Term Care
Insurance (LTCI) in the 1980’s, the mar-
ketplace has been dominated by a few large

insurance companies. Sixty percent of the indus-
try sales in 2002 came from the top six compa-
nies1.  There are several reasons for this situation:

• Long-term care insurance was an experi-
mental coverage. The morbidity risk was 
not well understood. Although there may
have been some comfort with the nursing
home risk, the home care risk was un-
known. If a carrier wanted to enter the mar-

- ketplace, they needed to be prepared to 
learn from their mistakes. In addition to 
the morbidity risk, these long duration con-
tracts also carry a significant re-investment
risk.

• A company entering the long-term care in-
- surance marketplace needed to make a sig-

nificant investment in developing home of-
fice expertise and agent training. The prod-
uct development, actuarial, compliance, 
underwriting, claim adjudication and sales
and marketing functions are more complex
than for any other line of business. For ex-
ample, a very competent life claim exam-
iner would be ill at ease when adjudicating
claims based on a loss of activities of daily
living definition. (The activities of daily liv-
ing commonly used in long-term care con-
tracts are bathing, continence, dressing, eat-
ing, toileting and transferring.) The criti-
cal mass needed to justify the investment 
in developing such expertise was estimat-
ed to be between $25 million to $50 mil-
lion of inforce annual premium. 

• Long-term care is a capital intensive prod-
uct. There is a large first year loss. The risk

based capital formulas are onerous. There
is some relief when the volume of inforce
long-term care insurance premium reach-
es the $50 million mark and the premium
factor in the C-2 formula reduces from 
38.5 percent to 23.1 percent.  But the small
er companies have no chance of reaching 
this level.

Some of these hurdles still exist today. However,
the smaller insurance company now has a wide
variety of help available. 

• The long-term care insurance risk is better
understood today. The recurring 
Intercompany Study of the SOA Long-
Term Care Experience Committee provides
a solid basis for many of the pricing as-
sumptions. Actuaries also use the Non-
Insured Community-Based Long-Term 
Care Incidence and Continuance Tables 
from the SOA. These tables are based on 
the National Long-Term Care Surveys 
sponsored by the National Institute on 
Aging. In addition to these sources for as-
sumptions, some painful lessons have been
learned regarding liberal benefit triggers, 
loose underwriting, cognitive impairment
risks, voluntary lapse assumptions, etc. 

• Reinsurance is available. This can help by
transferring a portion of the morbidity risk
and the re-investment risk. Reinsurance can

also provide some relief of the capital bur-
den and surplus strain. Financial reinsur-
ance is available from off-shore companies.
Risk reinsurance can be in the form of a 
quota share arrangement, or it can be a 
stop-loss form, aggregate or specific. The 
specific stop loss limit may be a dollar limit
per claim or a claim duration limit.  

• There is expertise for hire. Consultants can
aid in the product design, pricing, product
filing, administrative systems, financial re-
porting systems and experience monitor-
ing systems. The consultants are there to 
get the product up and running. 

• There are numerous vendors who can aid
in the home office functions of continuing
compliance, underwriting and claim adju-
dication. They can provide sales and mar-
keting support, including illustrations and
needs analysis systems. These vendors are
generally very flexible in providing as much
or as little hand-holding as desired. For ex-
ample, the insurance company could agree
to let the vendor initially underwrite all the
applications. In the meantime, the vendor
would train the company’s staff. Eventually
the bulk of the underwriting would be 
transferred to company personnel. The 
arrangement may call for the vendor to con-
tinue to assist on the difficult decisions. In
this way, the smaller company staff still has
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the vendor’s expertise available. The smaller in-
surance company does not immediately need their
own in-house experts. For some functions they may
choose to always use hired expertise. They do not
need to reach that critical mass.

• The Health Insurance Portability and 
Accountability Act of 1996 (HIPAA) granted tax-
favored status to policies meeting the specified re-
quirements. This has brought much greater uni-
formity to contracts. In 2002, 92 percent of all 
policies sold were tax-qualified. This standardi-
zation makes it easier for consumers to compare 
policies, but also leaves them with fewer choices in
benefit design. In some sense, HIPAA created a 
more level playing field for the smaller insurance 
companies.

I believe all these developments eliminate or lower the
hurdles of entry into the long-term care insurance mar-
ketplace. Notice that I said some are lowered, not elim-
inated. This is still a complex ever-evolving product.
However, the long-term care insurance business offers
some attractive rewards for smaller insurance compa-
nies.

The appeal of the long-term care marketplace has al-
ways been in its potential. There is a clear need for long-
term care insurance. The average cost for a one year stay
in a nursing home exceeds $57,005. This is a financial
risk that few individuals can shoulder. The market is
under-penetrated. There are only 5.5 million policies
inforce .2 There are 77 million people in the baby boomer
generation. The oldest of these reach age 65 in 2010.
All these facts contribute to a tremendous untapped
market.

Offering long-term care insurance will benefit your dis-
tribution force. Long-term care insurance is a high pre-
mium product. The average annual premium is nearing
$2000.  The large premium generates large commis-
sions. It can provide significant supplemental income
for the agent. An additional product offers an oppor-
tunity for cross selling and can open the door for a com-
plete review of a client's insurance needs.  

The long-term care insurance product generates very
large active life reserves, especially when inflation pro-
tection is included. The high active life reserves provide
an opportunity for the insurance company to earn ad-
ditional profit on their investment spread. The flip side,
of course, is the re-investment risk. 

I have some advice for those smaller companies seri-
ously considering entering the long-term care insurance
marketplace. First and foremost is to keep your offer-
ing simple. Avoid the bells and whistles. In my opin-
ion, long-term care insurance is meant to cover
catastrophic expenses. The insured does not need a pre-
scription drug benefit, a wellness benefit or a medical
response system benefit. These ancillary benefits add lit-
tle value, may only confuse your agents and will keep
your claim examiners busier than you would like.  

Also, under the heading of simplicity, I suggest keeping
the number of plan options limited. Very few applicants
choose a 180 or 365-day elimination period, so don’t
even offer them. Avoid 0-day elimination periods. They
have had poor experience. A longer elimination period
will weed out trivial claims and help control the claim
volume. Be sure there is a large enough spread among
the available benefit periods. For example, offer a choice
of two, five and ten-year plans.  This gives the insured
the choice of minimal, medium or maximum coverage.
Don’t offer plans that are too close together. Keep the
choices meaningful. Avoid having to explain why a six
year benefit period costs only 5 percent more than a five
year benefit period.

Another important consideration is the contract type.
There are three types. The reimbursement model pays
benefits based on actual expenses incurred. The in-
demnity model pays the full benefit, regardless of the
dollar amount of expense incurred. The disability model
goes one step further in that it pays the full benefit with-
out requiring that any health care services be provided.
Of course, all three types require that the claimant meet
the benefit trigger, such as, loss of activities of daily liv-
ing or severe cognitive impairment. I recommend the
indemnity model for smaller companies. Some actuar-
ies argue that the reimbursement model is better be-
cause it avoids over-insurance. I believe if the disability
is severe enough to cause the loss of activities of daily
living, then the insured will have enough non-medical
expenses that over-insurance is not a concern. Also, the
indemnity model eases the adjudication process. The
examiner does need to review every bill in order to de-
termine the benefit amount. 
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I do not recommend the disability model for smaller com-
panies. I do have concerns with over-insurance with this
model. Also, it places greater emphasis on the examiner’s
determination of satisfaction of the benefit trigger.

Underwriting is everything! The expected claim inci-
dence is very low. A few extra claims from weak un-
derwriting can be disastrous. Use the expert services that
are available, at least until your own underwriters are
sufficiently trained. 

Finally, price your products conservatively. Typically
smaller companies will have little competition for long-
term care insurance. Smaller insurance companies tend
to have market niches where their competitors usually
do not even offer long-term care insurance. They may
have a captive agency force. The current environment
is conducive to conservative pricing. Many large com-
panies have implemented rate increases recently. The
product is priced to be level premium, so these increases
have not set well with the regulators or agents. They
present a significant burden to a senior person on a fixed
income. In response to this situation, the current NAIC
LTCI Model Regulation has removed the minimum loss
ratio requirement. Instead the Model Regulation em-
phasizes rate sufficiency, placing increased responsibil-
ity on the pricing actuary to encompass “moderately
adverse” experience deviations into the initial pricing.
Regulators feel that policyholders are better served pay-
ing a higher initial premium with a smaller chance for
future rate increases. At last count, 17 states have either
adopted the new Model Regulation or their own form
of rate stabilization. 

In summary, I believe that there is a place in the long-
term care insurance market for the smaller insurance
company. The carrier needs to utilize the services of out-
side experts. Their product should be simple in order
to be more easily understood and more easily adminis-
tered. Now is a great time to take the plunge! 

Recent emphasis has been on rate sufficiency and not
rate competition. Market penetration is low and, with
the graying of the baby boomers, the potential is tremen-
dous. A well-designed, appropriately priced long-term
care insurance product can be profitable for you and
provide financial security to your policyholders. 

1 Glickman, James M. 2003 “Fifth Annual Long-Term   
Care Insurance Survey.” Broker World July.

2 Ibid

Underwriting is everything!... A few extra
claims from weak underwriting can be
disastrous.
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Articles Needed for the Small Talk
Your help and participation is needed and 
welcomed. All articles will include a byline to
give you full credit for your effort. Small Talk is
pleased to publish articles in a second 
language if a translation is provided by the 
author. For those of you interested in working
on Small Talk, several associate editors are also
needed to handle various specialty areas such
as meetings, seminars, symposia, 
continuing education meetings, teleconfer-
ences and cassettes (audio and video) for
Enrolled Actuaries, new pension study notes,
new research and studies by Society commit-
tees, etc. If you would like to submit an article
or be an associate editor, please call James R.
Thompson at 815.459.2083

Small Talk is published quarterly as follows:

Publication Date Submission Deadline
September July 21, 2004
December October 21, 2004

In order to efficiently handle articles, 
please use the following format when 
submitting articles:

Please e-mail your articles as attachments in 
either MS Word (.doc) or Simple Text (.txt)
files. We are able to convert most PC-com-
patible software packages. Headlines are
typed upper and lower case. Please use a 10-
point Times New Roman font for the body
text. Carriage returns are put in only at the
end of paragraphs. The right-hand margin is
not justified.

If you must submit articles in another 
manner, please call Bryeanne Summers,
847.706.3573, at the Society of Actuaries 
for assistance.

Please send a hard copy of the article to:

James R. Thompson
Central Actuarial Associates
866 North Hampton Drive
P.O. Box 1361
Crystal Lake, IL 60039-1361
Phone: 815.459.2083
Fax: 815.459.2092
jimthompson@ameritech.net

Thank you for your help.

475 North Martingale Road • Suite 600

Schaumburg, Illinois 60173
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